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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES 
January 10, 2018
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (Chair), Daniel Henry, John Libby, Jon McGowan, Justin Portlock, Toni Alfred, Leon Carrero, Charles McWhite
Excused: Hunter Anderson
Absent: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Montgomery called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the December 13, 2017 meeting were approved as revised by staff and distributed at the meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
Mr. Libby reported that the Voter Tabulation Districts (VTDs) are being reviewed by the SOE’s GIS team to ensure that the precinct boundaries match up with data provided by the U.S. Census Bureau in preparation for the conduct of the 2020 U.S Census. Equipment maintenance is ongoing, as is FCEP (Florida Certified Election Professional) employee training. The 2018 election calendars have been printed and are being widely distributed; anyone interested in having calendars for distribution to groups can call the SOE office. There will be a student voter drive in the spring.
In response to a question from Daniel Henry about how the state ballot will look in the fall, particularly the number of Constitutional amendment referenda, Mr. Libby reported that there are 3 mechanisms for placing amendments on the ballot in 2018 – citizen petitions, the Florida Legislature, and the Constitutional Revision Commission, which should report its results in May. The number of amendments, which will be on the November ballot, won’t be known until after the legislative session (end of March), petition drives (signatures due in by the 1st of February) and Constitutional Revision Commission (end of May) results are known. He noted that SOE employees and poll workers are not permitted to explain or interpret the wording or intent of such amendments to voters. The November sample ballot can’t be assembled until after the results of the August primary are certified, but the general length of the ballot based on the number of Constitutional amendments might be apparent by June. Mr. McGowan said that the Constitutional Revision Commission is looking seriously at 100 potential amendments (out of 700 submitted for their consideration), and felt there might be as many as 10-15 on the November ballot from that source. The Florida Division of Elections generally sends out some general guidance on the size and structure of ballots, but final layout is the responsibility of each county’s supervisor of elections.
Old Business
The committee briefly discussed several of the election-related bills that have been introduced into the Florida Legislature. Mr. McGowan pointed out that SB 64 (automatic voter registration via driver’s license or state identification card application) has been withdrawn. He said the Legislature has at least three bills relating to the restoration of civil rights to felons who have completed their prison terms. HB59 would establish the right of the Legislature to legislate terms on restoration of felon’s rights; SB 61 and HB 428 would provide the mechanism for restoration of rights. There will also be a proposal coming out of the Constitutional Revision Commission which is considering 3 varying proposals on the same subject. He also noted another proposal that would require local referenda on raising taxes to obtain a supermajority vote (60%) if conducted outside of a general election at which all voters are eligible to vote (i.e. during a primary election).
New Business
Mr. McGowan had asked that the agenda include an item regarding discussion of the EAP’s role and functions. He listened to the discussion at a City Council Rules Committee meeting last year regarding the EAP’s activities and role and believes the panel needs to take an introspective look at itself and its legislative authorization, particularly given that several of the items in the panel’s charge have been preempted by the Florida Statutes (i.e. ballot styles and appearance, polling locations). He also noted that the panel is required to submit an annual report to the City Council during the month of March, so work needs to begin on that. Mr. Libby recounted that the Election Advisory Panel was created in 2002 after the very controversial 2000 Presidential election to deal with the problems that arose at the time, many of which have since been addressed by the Legislature and codified into state law. He suggested that the EAP could play a role in poll worker recruitment, outreach to different types of voters, etc. Mr. McGowan suggested that Sec. 59.105 (c) and (d) of the Ordinance Code have been preempted by state law and could be removed. 
In response to a question from Mr. Henry, Mr. Libby discussed the ballot factors that are under the control of the local supervisors (i.e. thickness of paper stock, font size above a minimum size). Mr. Libby will provide the Panel with specific law and rules that apply to ballots at the March meeting at Mr. Henry’s request. Toni Alfred felt that the EAP could be helpful in following up on voter complaints about the voting process when they occur, providing a venue for discussion of why the voter felt that something was less than satisfactory. Mr. Libby said that generally speaking, complaints about registration or voting come in to the SOE’s call center and are immediately dealt with by permanent staff and election rovers. He welcomed EAP members to report any questionable activity or potential violation of the election laws for investigation. In response to a question, Mr. Libby said that the SOE’s office does not have a standard complaint form and the call takers write them out or transmit them verbally as they are received. Justin Portlock suggested that an online complaint reporting option be placed on the SOE’s web site for easy voter access. Mr. Libby said that several Florida counties are experimenting with online instant chats, which might be considered depending on how those experiments go. Mr. Henry suggested that a standard complaint form would help to provide a formal record of all complaints, help identify common complaints or trends, and provide a database for future analysis. 
The panel reviewed the EAP’s duties outlined in Sec. 59.105 to determine which of those duties may be outdated and in need of revision or repeal:
a) Study and make recommendations to the Supervisor of Elections to increase the quality of voter registration and education efforts – still relevant

b) Study and make recommendations to the Supervisor of Elections to enhance the voter’s election-day experience, including poll worker training, polling locations, ballot styles, and fraud prevention – decision postponed pending further information on what ballot style issues the SOE still has discretion to control and about fraud prevention and voter registration roll purge procedures.
c) Evaluate and recommend improvements on the election effectiveness, including number of overvotes, undervotes and spoiled ballots, voter complaints, and voter turnout – eliminate the factors other than voter complaints and voter turnout.
d) Review and comment on ballot styles, instructions and absentee ballot appearance – decision postponed pending further information on state regulation of ballot styles and appearance.

e) Make an annual report to Council on the progress of the Panel in the performance of its duties, including an incorporation of any statistics, charts, studies, reports, or other data and materials generated by or for the Panel.

After discussion of several possible amendments or deletions, the panel decided to return to this topic at the March meeting and generate a set of recommendations to the City Council. Mr. Libby reviewed the actions taken by the SOE on the recommendations made by the EAP during 2016-17. In response to a question from a member of the public in attendance, the panel clarified that the EAP will make recommendations to the City Council for changes, which must be done by legislation.

Mr. McGowan questioned whether the position of Secretary of the EAP (Sec. 59.104(a)) has a function and if it should be eliminated or revised to reflect that the function of Secretary is performed by City staff. He suggested that all proposed changes be included in the annual report to the City Council for its consideration.
Motion (McGowan): the EAP will discuss proposed amendments to Chapter 59 at the March meeting and vote on a package of recommendations to the City Council – approved unanimously.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
Wednesday, March 14, 2018.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:36 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 3.15.18  9:00 a.m.
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